

Assessing the Trajectory of Biological Research and Development in the Russian Federation

By Gigi Kwik Gronvall and Aurelia Attal-Juncqua

hroughout the 20th century, biological warfare research and development (R&D) was part of the Kremlin's military posture. Offensive biological weapons research in Russia extends as far back as 1928, and after the Biological Weapons Convention (BWC) of 1972 made such programs illegal, the Soviet Union and then Russia expanded their development. The clandestine Soviet Biopreparat program aimed to weaponize dangerous

Dr. Gigi Kwik Gronvall is an Associate Professor in the Department of Environmental Health and Engineering at the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health and a Senior Scholar at the Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security. Aurelia Attal-Juncqua is a Researcher at the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health.

pathogens such as Bacillus anthracis, the causative agent of anthrax disease, and the smallpox virus, which had been eradicated except in the laboratory setting. At its peak, the Biopreparat program employed tens of thousands of scientists and engineers across hundreds of different facilities.¹ In 1992, Russian President Boris Yeltsin acknowledged the existence of illegal Soviet-era bioweapons programs, but a few years later, in 1999, then-acting President Vladimir Putin denied that these programs had ever existed. Russia has maintained this position ever since.² Biosecurity experts raised concerns that these illegal activities never ceased.3

In August 2020, the U.S. Department of Commerce added three institutions allegedly associated with offensive biological weapons programs in modern-day Russia to its Entity List of persons and/or organizations found to be engaged in "activities contrary to U.S. national security and/or foreign policy interests."4 Later that year, the U.S. Government publicly alleged the existence of these programs at the annual conference of the European Union (EU)'s Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Consortium.5 Around the same time, the Russian Federation put forward a controversial proposal at the United Nations (UN) General Assembly First Committee on Disarmament and International Security. The proposed resolution aimed to make all investigations of alleged chemical or biological weapons use by the UN Secretary General Mechanism (UNSGM) subject to a vote at the UN Security Council.

The United States stated that this proposal was politically motivated and aimed to weaken the UNSGM by placing it in an "overtly political framework designed to end in gridlock."⁶ The measure was overwhelmingly rejected by member states. Later, in April 2021, the Department of State issued an official report that concluded, "The United States assesses that the Russian Federation (Russia) maintains an offensive [biological weapons] program and is in violation of its obligation under Articles I and II of the BWC."⁷ In March 2022, following the Russian invasion of Ukraine, both the State Department and the White House became even more forthright on Russia's alleged active bioweapons programs, with the White House publicly sharing concerns that Russia may possibly try to "use chemical or biological weapons in Ukraine, or to create a false flag operation using them."⁸

These events are not the only examples of decaying relations around arms control between the United States and Russia. There are also the recent attempted assassinations of the Russian regime's political opponents in 2018 and 2020 through use of the Russian-developed nerve agent Novichok.9 In December 2020, a journalistic investigation uncovered that Russia's Federal Security Service has a specialized toxins and nerve agent team, which was allegedly involved in the 2020 poisoning of political rival Alexey Navalny.¹⁰ These activities suggest a diminished regard in Russia for international norms, including those with direct relevance to biological and chemical weapons, and indicate a Russian willingness to use unconventional weapons. In March 2021, the United States joined the EU in condemning these actions and imposed targeted sanctions on Russian individuals for the poisoning and imprisonment of Navalny as well as designating scientific institutions as being suspected of being chemical and biological weapons research centers.11

In this troubling environment, it is important to understand the range of advanced biological research and current biotechnology investments by the Russian Federation in legitimate areas of biological research and biotechnology development in order to inform an assessment of the sophistication of Russia's alleged biological weapons program. To aid in this landscape analysis, we undertook a two-round Delphi study to elicit expert opinions about the state of Russian research efforts in advanced biotechnologies, including synthetic biology and high-consequence pathogen research, as well as the expected trajectory of biosecurity concerns about such research. The Delphi method of consensus development is a technique to obtain, combine, and analyze collective expert opinion while avoiding groupthink or undue deference

to experts. Twelve participants were recruited to take part in this study. All had subject matter expertise and thought leadership in a specific focus area, including the biological sciences, national security, political science, foreign policy and international affairs, economics, and history, as well as experience with Russian biological sciences and knowledge of past weapons programs. After participants answered a series of questions, they were able to see the anonymous answers of their fellow participants. They were then asked to answer the same questions again and were given the opportunity to change their original answers in response to the new information. For this study, participants answered two iterated response-and-feedback rounds. Several experts who participated in this exercise did not wish to be identified as having taken part in it, and so it was decided that all participants would remain anonymous after completion of the study.

The study also included the United States, China, and India in its analyses, in keeping with the aim to reflect on the broader international landscape of advanced biological research. These nations have bolstered support and investments in their biotechnology infrastructure and offer a pertinent point of comparison for better understanding the current and future U.S. and Russian positions as potential leaders in this field and for identifying areas where international scientific engagement could be productive to increase mutual trust and reduce concerns.¹²

Key Findings and Discussion

Concerns About Management, Biosecurity, and Biosafety of Dual-Use Research of Concern in the Russian Federation. Biology and biotechnology R&D in the Russian Federation must be understood within the broader legacy of decades of offensive biological weapons (BW) programs, extending as far back as 1928. The clandestine Soviet program Biopreparat, which grew significantly in the 1970s, specifically focused on harnessing various dangerous pathogens for use in biological warfare.¹³ For example, the authors of *The Soviet Biological Weapons Program* estimate that the State Research Center of Virology and Biotechnology (also known as the VECTOR Institute) might have had the capacity to produce large amounts of weaponized smallpox virus (Variola) and anthrax (*Bacillus anthracis*) in the years before the collapse of the Soviet Union.¹⁴

Although current Russian President Vladimir Putin has denied the existence of any sort of contemporary offensive biological weapons program, the experts included in this study highlighted that Russian military laboratories have, to this day, yet to be opened to international inspection. In addition, recent Russian activities clearly suggest an increasing, and problematic, desire to weaken international norms, including those with direct relevance to the control of biological and chemical weapons. In 2019, the United States stated that Russia's backing of the Bashar al-Asad regime in Syria enabled the use of chemical weapons against its civilian populations and that Russia had purposefully worked to undermine the attribution investigations led by the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons.15 The Russian government also allegedly used the chemical nerve agent Novichok in the attempted assassinations of defector Sergei Skripal in 2018 as well as political opponent Navalny in 2020.

Over the years, the Russian government has also worked to erode international norms against the proliferation and use of biological and chemical weapons through dangerous disinformation campaigns. Although these false allegation campaigns can be traced back to Cold War times, the Russian disinformation ecosystem was revived in the 1990s and has continued to grow over the last few years.¹⁶ In 2010, Russia made unsubstantiated claims that the Pentagon was installing a series of biological weapons research laboratories along its borders with the Republic of Georgia. In 2020, Russia, together with Iran and China, propagated conspiracy theories about the origin of SARS-CoV-2, suggesting that the United States had deployed the virus as a biological weapon.17 More recently, in March 2022, after launching its invasion of Ukraine, Russia initiated a disinformation campaign about nonexistent

U.S. biological weapons laboratories in Ukraine.¹⁸ These false allegations about biological weapons use and development not only sow distrust at the global level but also weaken existing biological disarmament norms by indirectly encouraging other countries to breach them.¹⁹

The experts who took part in this study agreed that recent Russian activities demonstrate a clear and growing willingness to use unconventional weapons. Moreover, study participants noted persistent concerns about biosafety practices and biosecurity awareness to prevent the accidental release, or intentional misuse, of pathogens in Russia. They expressed high levels of concern about the management and oversight of dual-use research of concern (DURC) in the Russian Federation. *DURC* is defined as

life sciences research that . . . can be reasonably anticipated to provide knowledge, information, products, or technologies that could be directly misapplied to pose a significant threat with broad potential consequences to public health and safety, agricultural crops and other plants, animals, the environment, materiel, or national security.²⁰

Experts noted that current legal and regulatory frameworks, treaty commitments, or other mechanisms relevant to the development of biotechnology in the Russian Federation were insufficient to limit the potential for dual-use research to be misused. One participant stated:

It should be evident that I have little trust in the Russian Ministry of Defense or the Putin Administration to abide by the relevant international treaty commitments (the BWC). As for Russian internal regulatory mechanisms, insofar as they exist, I would not expect them to offer any impediment to the Russian government if it sought to again violate the BWC any more than the BWC impeded the Soviet offensive BW program between 1972 and 1992.

Additionally, historical evidence, existing Soviet-era bioweapons development infrastructures, and lack of research transparency were most often listed as reasons for concern. One expert noted that "Russian scientists are highly educated and hence the development of anything nefarious is simply a question of political will and funding."

The Delphi study also asked about concerning statements that Putin had made about biological weapons. In 2012, when listing tasks to be accomplished during his administration, he included "the development of weapons based on new physical principles: radiation, geophysical, wave, genetic, psychophysical, etc."21 The development of genetic weapons would be a clear violation of the BWC, and Putin's mention of it demonstrates, once again, his contempt for international norms. Five years later, Putin spoke of the creation of genetically modified superhuman soldiers that would be "worse than a nuclear bomb."22 These statements, and counterallegations, may serve to continue weakening the international taboo against the development of biological weapons. Although many experts who participated in this study believe Putin's statements to be propaganda and not based on ongoing research programs, they noted that the statements could still have an impact on the trajectory of biological scientific research in Russia. They agreed that the government would likely direct funds and research in such areas as hybrid warfare: "It's difficult to distinguish between Russian propaganda and actual aims. Putin's comments will certainly embolden some military scientists. Also, Putin often uses scary hyperbole but doesn't understand the complexities and difficulty of making what he calls 'supersoldiers.""

No participants were aware of Russian research that could embody such statements, but the majority noted that if such research existed, it would be conducted in military institutions and would be classified. Because of the level of complexity and uncertainty involved in this type of research, group members were divided on whether they should be concerned about its potential existence, with one expert stating, "These investments may not necessarily translate into the successful development of such weapons."



Arrival of first batch of Sputnik V vaccines to Argentina, December 24, 2020 (Courtesy Esteban Collazo)

Uncertainty among the experts extended to their concern about Russian efforts around human germline editing, an activity on which scientists from around the world have recommended a global moratorium.²³ In 2019, Russian geneticist Denis Rebrikov, from the Pirogov Russian National Research Medical University, announced his intention to perform germline editing on human embryos using CRISPR (clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats); the research's ultimate aim would be to genetically alter the genes of babies who would otherwise be born deaf, allowing them to hear.²⁴ Rebrikov's proposal followed the controversial announcement by Chinese scientist He Jiankui of the birth of the world's first babies with edited genomes in 2018.25 Russian law currently prohibits the use of genetic engineering under most circumstances; most of the experts

in this study believed that this research would likely proceed under the radar and "be publicized [only] if successful, to avoid backlash, similar to the one that followed the CRISPR babies experiment" in China. It should be noted that the global scientific consensus is that such experiments ought to be banned until an international ethical and safety framework can be agreed upon, including under what circumstances such research should be allowed to take place.

Current State of Biotech and Biological RゲD in the Russian

Federation. Most of the experts who took part in the study ranked the current state of biotechnology and biological research in Russia as "advanced" and "somewhat innovative." Experts believed the Russian biotechnology and biological R&D field was "somewhat well-funded" (in contrast to such research areas in China and the United States, which were thought to

be "very advanced" and "well-funded") and likely to maintain the current trajectory over the next 5 years, in terms of both developmental pace and funding. Importantly, some experts noted that although Russia may be generally less advanced than China and the United States, it may have highly advanced capabilities in certain areas of interest for health security, such as biopharmaceuticals, vaccine development, and gene editing. Most participants agreed that while Russia is not currently considered a top-tier nation in life-science research compared with the United States and China and still lags in terms of biotech capabilities and related investments, Russia's path is highly dependent on President Putin's efforts to fund and prioritize life sciences going forward. These expert opinions are also supported by prior research evaluating the current state of the life sciences in the Russian Federation.²⁶



HMS *Montrose's* Lynx helicopter dips her nose toward ship during escort duties for Operation *Recsyr*, which calls for expeditious destruction of Syrian chemical weapons program, January 15, 2014 (Courtesy Royal Navy/Alex Knott)

22

Mine Link

In recent years, Putin has continued to demonstrate some political will to bolster investments and advancements in the Russian biotechnology sector. In 2012, the Russian government launched a new \$18 million program called the BIO-2020 strategy, encompassing eight major focus activities, including biopharmaceuticals, biomedicine, and biotechnology. The investment amount, while not substantial, is still notable as the first of its kind in the post-Soviet era.27 Furthermore, in 2018 Russia's Federal Research Programme for Genetic Technologies Development disclosed its 2019-2027 strategy supporting the development of a comprehensive plan to accelerate the development of genetic technologies.28 Two years later, in March 2020, Russian Prime Minister Mikhail Mishustin signed an agreement establishing a governmental research center intended to serve as a base for R&D in the fields of genetic technologies and genome editing.29 It remains unclear how effectively these strategies will be pursued or funded by the Russian government, and whether other investments are being made covertly for classified work and research.

Despite these recent efforts, study participants believed that the economic crisis resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic (the study was conducted before sanctions were instituted after the invasion of Ukraine in February 2022) might limit future Russian investments in biotechnology R&D. Indeed, experts stated that while Russia might continue to invest in life sciences, there was uncertainty as to whether the government would "prioritize accelerating biotechnology investments compared to other more urgent societal needs" stemming from the economic downturn. Now, more than 2 years into the COVID-19 pandemic, the trajectory and status of Russian biological R&D remain to be determined; however, the Russian government chose to prioritize investments in the rapid development of COVID-19 vaccines.

In August 2020, Russia was the first country to approve a COVID-19 vaccine, named Sputnik V in a clear nod to the Cold War–era space race between

the United States and the Soviet Union. Russian regulators approved the vaccine before clinical trials were even completed, overriding international norms and sparking concerns. In response, in September 2020, scientists from around the world signed an open letter outlining potentially suspicious patterns in Sputnik V's preliminary trial data as well as inconsistencies in the description of the trial procedures.30 Even though initial lack of transparency was an issue, Phase 3 clinical data were published in The Lancet in February 2021 and showed the vaccine to be safe and effective. These findings were later called into question by an international group of statisticians who outlined "data discrepancies," "substandard reporting," "apparent errors," and "numerical inconsistencies" in the vaccine efficacy data.31

Despite these ongoing concerns, as of March 2021, Russia had three approved vaccines against SARS-CoV-2.32 Multiple countries, such as India, Mexico, and Saudi Arabia, signed up to buy Sputnik V, and 57 countries have approved it for use. In January 2021, Russia applied for vaccine approval in the EU, while several EU countries, such as Hungary and Slovakia, had already individually approved its use.33 Sputnik V suffered a few setbacks in April 2021, as the Brazilian health agency declined to approve its import due to safety concerns vis-à-vis allegations that its viral vector might be replication competent. Around the same time, Slovakia's drug regulator announced that the batch of Russian vaccines it received did "not have the same characteristics and properties" as the ones used in The Lancet studies.34

As the West dabbled in vaccine nationalism, Russia initially promised to boost vaccine manufacturing to aid global supply, aiming to score geopolitical points through vaccine diplomacy while bolstering its image as a scientific power. As of January 2022, it had become clear that Russia had fallen short of meeting its supply commitments and international promises, while its domestic rollout lagged far behind those of most European nations and the United States.³⁵

Observations and Recommendations

Throughout modern history, national security concerns have often motivated bilateral engagement, including in the science and technology sectors. After the fall of the Soviet Union, science diplomacy mostly aimed to demilitarize the Soviet science infrastructure and engage with Soviet scientists in constructive and peaceful ways.36 However, science diplomacy between Russia and the United States also dates to the fraught early days of the Cold War, when the United States and the Soviet Union signed the Lacy-Zarubin agreement on "exchanges in the cultural, technical, and educational fields."37

Over the years, Russian-U.S. scientific collaboration was often able to transcend political posturing and tense relationships in ways that significantly advanced biomedical research and public health across the world.³⁸ In 1956, the State Department and the Soviet Ministry of Foreign Affairs fostered collaboration between American virologist Albert Sabin and two Soviet virologists, Mikhail Chumakov and Anatoli Smorodintsev. Sabin first developed the oral polio vaccines, but Chumakov scaled up its production, allowing for the mass production of the vaccine and for large-scale clinical trials. The Sabin oral vaccine has since been used across the globe to significantly stop transmission of the polio virus.39 In 1958, another Soviet virologist, Viktor Zhdanov, first put forward the idea of smallpox eradication to the World Health Organization (WHO). It was also a Soviet scientist who first developed the technology to freeze-dry smallpox vaccines, allowing them to be transported without cold-chain requirements. This advance enabled American public health expert Donald A. Henderson to steer a highly successful WHO campaign to eradicate smallpox globally.40

Despite past successes, science diplomacy between the two nations has never been without challenges. In the mid-1980s, the Soviets engaged in a widespread disinformation campaign alleging that HIV was a biological weapon created by the U.S. military. In 1986, two high-level



Soldier assigned to 56th Chemical Reconnaissance Detachment clears laboratory suspected of housing components for chemical weapons during training exercise in Utah, January 31, 2022 (U.S. Army/Brandon White)



Russian authorities detain opposition leader Alexey Navalny on Tverskaya Street in Moscow, March 26, 2017 (Courtesy Evgeny Feldman)

delegations of U.S. health officials traveled to the Soviet Union to discuss the resumption of official joint committee meetings to expand government health exchanges. At the first such meeting, in 1987, the United States warned it would end all AIDS research collaboration with the Soviets unless the disinformation campaign stopped.41 Today, Russia continues to use false allegations about biological weapons development to sow distrust and weaken biological disarmament norms, as has become ever more apparent in its recent charges levied about Ukrainian laboratories.42 In a context of increased insecurity in Europe, the White House and the Global Engagement Center at the State

Department must continue to work closely with international allies to actively expose, and publicly counter, Russia's dangerous disinformation tools and techniques.

As sweeping international sanctions take effect following Russia's unprovoked invasion of Ukraine, Western countries have promptly severed many ties with Russia, including broad-ranging scientific engagements and global initiatives. Risking fines and even jail time, close to 8,000 Russian scientists and academics have signed on to a public letter unequivocally denouncing their government's senseless war in Ukraine and sharing their concerns about its ramifications on the future of scientific research in Russia: "The isolation of Russia from the world means further cultural and technological degradation of our country in the complete absence of positive prospects. War with Ukraine is a step to nowhere."⁴³

Historically, science diplomacy has been a useful tool to keep communication lines open when security relations are fraught and has led to positive outcomes for both science and national security. However, Russia's invasion of the sovereign Ukrainian nation makes any bilateral engagements between the United States and Russia unconscionable at this time. These actions are unlikely to be forgotten or forgiven swiftly, and sanctions are likely to

persist for some time. Eventually, at an undetermined point in the future, such engagements will certainly again prove to be important for national security and scientific advancement. In March 2022, the presidents of the U.S. National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine published a joint letter expressing their solidarity with Ukraine and Ukrainian scientists, also noting that the U.S. National Academies have "a long history of maintaining open lines of communication with the international community, even in dire geopolitical situations" and that they remained "committed to keeping such channels of communication open, including with Russian scientists, many of whom have spoken against the invasion."44 In these troubling times, track 2 dialogues, including existing collaborative efforts between the U.S. Academies of Sciences and Russian scientists, could eventually be viable avenues in which to engage on critical areas of interest, such as persistent concerns about biosecurity and biosafety, the development of genetic technologies and gene-editing research, and such programs as the Joint Protocol of the U.S. National Academies and the Russian Academy of Sciences on Cooperation in Various Fields of Studies Concerning COVID-19.45

As noted in The Unique U.S.-Russian Relationship in Biological Science and Biotechnology, a 2013 National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine report, joint bio-engagement programs have enabled scientists to develop long-term professional and personal relationships that have supported scientific innovation and promoted transparency, openness, and confidence-building between nations.⁴⁶ Furthermore, Russian scientists often lack experience dealing with Western publishers. It has been documented that past cooperation between American and Russian scientists has often boosted Russian publications in English-language journals and U.S. access to otherwise inaccessible Russian research.47 While this is significant from a scientific standpoint, the authors of Biosecurity in Putin's Russia argue that

heavier reliance on open and legitimate Russian publications and research may indirectly enable the U.S. Government to engage Putin on issues related to noncompliance to the BWC without compromising intelligence sources.⁴⁸

In the medium term, such academic engagements may also indirectly address some of the biosecurity and biosafety concerns voiced by the experts in this study, concerns that are bound to worsen in this new era of Russian isolation. Eventually, bio-engagement programs between American and Russian scientists could again be leveraged to emphasize responsible science in the fields of emerging biotechnologies, to promote broader emphasis on bioethics, and to strengthen biosafety and biosecurity by creating and sustaining healthy laboratory cultures, where Russian and U.S. experts can cooperate and share best practices.49 As noted by the experts who took part in this study, despite its recent interest in bolstering growth and investments in biotechnology R&D, Russia still ranks lower than the United States and China in that regard. The recent unprovoked invasion of Ukraine and subsequent international sanctions are likely to hinder Russia's capacity to grow its biotechnology sector. In the longer term, the specific areas in which Russia lags, such as gene editing and other high-performance genomic technologies, could eventually provide opportunities for engagements between American and Russian scientists when track 2 dialogues usefully resume.50

Limitations

The limitations of this study include those that are intrinsic to the Delphi methodology. The anonymized iterative process aims to reduce groupthink, but the conclusions drawn through the process are still shaped by bias at the individual participant level. Indeed, the experts who took part in this research have individual expertise in different fields, including biological sciences, national security, political science, foreign policy and international affairs, economics, and history, as well as experience with Russian biological sciences and knowledge of the past weapons programs, but all were asked to answer the same set of questions, regardless of their specific expertise.

Other potential limitations to this research include the fact that only 12 experts were recruited to participate in the study and that it was not possible to undertake individual follow-ups with each participant to clarify certain statements or responses. These limitations were because of both the demanding iterative nature of the Delphi process and the specialization of the research topic.

Another important limitation to this study involves the inherent secretive nature of scientific research and development in the Russian Federation. The experts in this study were asked for the most part to project their knowledge of legitimate research and related funding trajectories onto possibly covert DURC and/or offensive research in Russia. It is unclear how accurate these projections may be. Many experts acknowledged that most Russian research is not disclosed and that past Soviet infrastructure for offensive work still exists and can be easily leveraged and covertly reengaged. Any offensive research in the Russian Federation would likely be siloed and separately funded from the country's public R&D efforts, and thus projections solely based on the state of legitimate research will always be imperfect. In theory, these caveats should have been somewhat mitigated by the experts' deep knowledge of the history of the Soviet BW program and the current situation in Russia.

Finally, because this study was conducted before Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the expert views outlined in this article do not reflect ways the participants' thinking may have evolved following recent developments. JFQ

Notes

¹Michael Moodie, "The Soviet Union, Russia, and the Biological and Toxin Weapons Convention," *The Nonproliferation Review* 8, no. 1 (Spring 2001), available at https://www.nonproliferation.org/wp-content/ uploads/npr/81moodie.pdf>. ²Lukas Trakimavičius, "Is Russia Violating the Biological Weapons Convention?" *New Atlanticist*, May 23, 2018, available at <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/newatlanticist/is-russia-violating-the-biologicalweapons-convention/>; Raymond A. Zilinskas, "Take Russia to 'Task' on Bioweapons Transparency," *Nature Medicine* 18, no. 6 (June 6, 2012), available at <https://www. nature.com/articles/nm0612-850>.

³ Milton Leitenberg and Raymond A. Zilinskas, *The Soviet Biological Weapons Program: A History*, with Jens H. Kuhn (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2012).

⁴ "Addition of Entities to the Entity List, Revision of Entry on the Entity List, and Removal of Entities From the Entity List," *Federal Register* 85, no. 246 (December 22, 2020), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2020-12-22/pdf/2020-28031.pdf>.

⁵ "Ninth EU Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Conference," EU Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Consortium, November 12–13, 2020, available at https://www.nonproliferation.eu/evenement/ ninth-eu-non-proliferation-and-disarmamentconference/>.

⁶ Filippa Lentzos, "Biological Weapons," *First Committee Monitor* 18, no. 4 (November 8, 2020), 15–16, available at https:// reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/1com/FCM20/FCM-2020-No4.pdf>.

⁷ Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments (Washington, DC: Department of State, April 2022), available at <https://www.state.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2022/04/2022-Adherence-to-and-Compliance-with-Arms-Control-Nonproliferation-and-Disarmament-Agreements-and-Commitments-1.pdf>.

⁸Zeke Miller, "White House Warns Russia May Use Chemical Weapons in Ukraine," Associated Press, March 9, 2022, available at <https://apnews.com/article/ russia-ukraine-europe-jen-psaki-chemicalweapons-weapons-of-mass-destructionf01cedf434ec697034b2912696a3448b>. See also "The Kremlin's Allegations of Chemical and Biological Weapons Laboratories in Ukraine," Department of State, press release, March 9, 2022, available at <https://www.state.gov/thekremlins-allegations-of-chemical-and-biologicalweapons-laboratories-in-ukraine/>.

⁹ "OPCW Issues Report on Technical Assistance Requested by Germany," Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, October 6, 2020, available at <https://www.opcw.org/media-centre/ news/2020/10/opcw-issues-report-technicalassistance-requested-germany>.

¹⁰ "FSB Team of Chemical Weapon Experts Implicated in Alexey Navalny Novichok Poisoning," *Bellingcat*, December 14, 2020, available at <https://www.bellingcat.com/ news/uk-and-europe/2020/12/14/fsb-teamof-chemical-weapon-experts-implicated-inalexey-navalny-novichok-poisoning/>.

¹¹ "U.S. Sanctions and Other Measures Imposed on Russia in Response to Russia's Use of Chemical Weapons," Department of State, fact sheet, March 2, 2021, available at <https://www.state.gov/u-s-sanctions-andother-measures-imposed-on-russia-in-responseto-russias-use-of-chemical-weapons/>.

¹² Mark Kazmierczak et al., *China's Biotechnology Development: The Role of U.S. and Other Foreign Engagement* (Takoma Park, MD, and New York: Gryphon Scientific and the Rhodium Group, 2019), available at <https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/ Research/US-China%20Biotech%20Report. pdf>; Bianca Nogrady, "How Indian Biotech Is Driving Innovation," Nature, December 12, 2018, available at <https://doi.org/10.1038/ d41586-018-07671-9>.

¹³ Gary Ackerman, "Ominous Biosecurity Trends Under Putin," *Nature*, March 2, 2018, available at <https://doi.org/10.1038/ d41586-018-02693-9>; Ken Alibek, *Biohazard: The Chilling True Story of the Largest Covert Biological Weapons Program in the World—Told From the Inside By the Man Who Ran It* (New York: Random House, 1999).

¹⁴ Leitenberg, Zilinskas, and Kuhn, *The Soviet Biological Weapons Program*.

¹⁵ Gregory D. Koblentz, "Chemical-Weapon Use in Syria: Atrocities, Attribution, and Accountability," *The Nonproliferation Review* 26, no. 5–6 (2019), available at https://doi.org/10.1080/10736700.2019.1718336>.

¹⁶Zilinskas, "Take Russia to 'Task' on Bioweapons Transparency."

¹⁷ Patrick Tucker, "Iranian, Russian, Chinese Media Push COVID-19 'Bioweapon' Conspiracies," *Defense One*, March 10, 2020, available at .

¹⁸ "The Kremlin's Allegations of Chemical and Biological Weapons Laboratories in Ukraine."

¹⁹ Filippa Lentzos, "The Russian Disinformation Attack That Poses a Biological Danger," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, November 19, 2018, available at <https:// thebulletin.org/2018/11/the-russiandisinformation-attack-that-poses-a-biologicaldanger/>.

²⁰ "Dual Use Research of Concern," National Institutes of Health, Office of Science Policy, available at <https://osp.od.nih.gov/ biotechnology/dual-use-research-of-concern/>.

²¹ Zilinskas, "Take Russia to 'Task' on Bioweapons Transparency."

²² Thom Poole, "The Myth and Reality of the Super Soldier," BBC News, February 8, 2021, available at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-55905354>. ²³ Eric Lander et al., "Adopt a Moratorium on Heritable Genome Editing," *Nature*, March 13, 2019, available at https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-00726-5>.

²⁴ David Cyranoski, "Russian 'CRISPR-Baby' Scientist Has Started Editing Genes in Human Eggs with Goal of Altering Deaf Gene," *Nature*, October 18, 2019, available at <https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03018-0>.

²⁵ David Cyranoski and Heidi Ledford, "Genome-Edited Baby Claim Provokes International Outcry," *Nature*, November 26, 2018, available at https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-018-07545-0#author-1>.

²⁶ Gigi Kwik Gronvall and Brittany Bland, "Life-Science Research and Biosecurity Concerns in the Russian Federation," *The Nonproliferation Review* 27, no. 4–6 (2020), available at <https://doi.org/10.1080/10736 700.2020.1866323>.

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Benjamin D. Trump et al., "Building Biosecurity for Synthetic Biology," *Molecular Systems Biology* 16, no. 7 (July 2020), available at https://www.embopress.org/doi/abs/10.15252/msb.20209723.

²⁹ "Russian Genetic Technologies Accelerate," Foreign Agricultural Service, Office of Agricultural Affairs, Moscow, March 20, 2020, available at <https://www.fas.usda. gov/data/russia-russian-genetic-technologiesaccelerate>.

³⁰ Enrico M. Bucci et al., "Safety and Efficacy of the Russian COVID-19 Vaccine: More Information Needed," *The Lancet* 396, no. 10256 (October 3, 2020), available at <https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(20)31960-7>.

³¹ Enrico M. Bucci et al., "Data Discrepancies and Substandard Reporting of Interim Data of Sputnik V Phase 3 Trial," *The Lancet* 397, no. 10288 (May 22, 2021), available at https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(21)00899-0/fulltext.

³² Polina Ivanova, "Russia Approves Its Third COVID-19 Vaccine, CoviVac," Reuters, February 20, 2021, available at <https://www. reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirusrussia-vaccine/russia-approves-its-third-covid-19-vaccine-covivac-idUSKBN2AK07H>.

³³ "Number of Doses of the COVID-19 Vaccine Sputnik V Ordered from Russia or Agreed to Be Produced Abroad as of January 2022, by Country," *Statista*, available at <https://www.statista.com/ statistics/1123927/sputnik-v-exports-fromrussia-by-country/>.

³⁴ Andrew Higgens, "Slovakia Claims a Bait-and-Switch with the Russian Vaccines It Ordered," *New York Times*, April 8, 2021.

³⁵ Daria Litvinova, "Russia Scores Points with Vaccine Diplomacy, but Snags Arise," Associated Press, March 7, 2021, available at <https://apnews.com/article/europeglobal-trade-middle-east-diplomacy-moscowe61ebd3c8fe746c60f5ecc1ec323c99a>; Ian Hill, "Russia and China's Vaccine Diplomacy: Not Quite the Geopolitical Slam Dunk," Australian Institute of International Affairs, September 14, 2021, available at <https://www. internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/ russia-and-chinas-vaccine-diplomacy-notquite-the-geopolitical-slam-dunk/>; Adam Taylor, "Beijing and Moscow Are Losing the Vaccine Diplomacy Battle," *Washington Post*, January 11, 2022, available at <https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/2022/01/11/ china-russia-omicron-vaccine/>.

³⁶ Bridget M. Dolan, "Science and Technology Agreements as Tools for Science Diplomacy: A U.S. Case Study," *Science & Diplomacy*, December 10, 2012, available at <https://www.sciencediplomacy.org/ article/2012/science-and-technologyagreements-tools-for-science-diplomacy>.

³⁷ "123. Memorandum of Conference with President Eisenhower, Washington, September 22, 1959," *Foreign Relations of the United States, 1958–1960*, vol. 10, pt. 1, *Eastern European Region; Soviet Union; Cyprus* (Washington, DC: Department of State Office of the Historian, 1959), available at <https:// history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/ frus1958-60v10p1/d123>.

³⁸ Matthew Rojansky and Izabella Tabarovsky, "The Latent Power of Health Cooperation in U.S.-Russian Relations," *Science & Diplomacy*, May 8, 2013, available at <http://www.sciencediplomacy.org/ article/2013/latent-power>.

³⁹ Peter J. Hotez, "Russian–United States Vaccine Science Diplomacy: Preserving the Legacy," *PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases* 11, no. 5 (May 25, 2017), available at <https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0005320>.

⁴⁰ Rojansky and Tabarovsky, "The Latent Power of Health Cooperation in U.S.-Russian Relations"; Hotez, "Russian–United States Vaccine Science Diplomacy."

⁴¹ Cristine Russell, "From Détente to Glasnost," *Washington Post*, May 29, 1990, available at <https://www.washingtonpost. com/archive/lifestyle/wellness/1990/05/29/ from-detente-to-glasnost/245650c5-8a7c-4da2-a918-49f30734fc38/>; Fletcher Schoen and Christopher J. Lamb, *Deception*, *Disinformation, and Strategic Communications: How One Interagency Group Made a Major Difference*, INSS Strategic Perspectives 11 (Washington, DC: NDU Press, 2012), available at <https://inss.ndu.edu/Portals/68/ Documents/stratperspective/inss/Strategic-Perspectives-11.pdf>.

⁴² "The Kremlin's Allegations of Chemical and Biological Weapons Laboratories in Ukraine."

⁴³ "An Open Letter from Russian Scientists and Science Journalists Against the War with Ukraine," Association of Accredited Public Policy Advocates to the European Union, February 24, 2022, available at <http:// www.aalep.eu/open-letter-russian-scientistsand-science-journalists-against-war-ukraine>. See also Benjamin Plackett, "The Future of Research Collaborations Involving Russia," Nature, March 18 2022, available at <https:// doi.org/10.1038/d41586-022-00761-9>; Nisha Gaind and Holly Else, "Global Research Community Condemns Russian Invasion of Ukraine," Nature, March 1, 2022, available at <https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-022-00601-w>.

⁴⁴ "'We Stand With Our Colleagues in Ukraine,' Say U.S. National Academies Presidents," National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, March 3, 2022, available at https://www.nationalacademiesorg/news/2022/03/we-stand-with-our-colleagues-in-ukraine-say-u-s-national-academies-presidents-.

⁴⁵ "CISAC Security Dialogues, Russian Dialogue: Joint Protocol of the U.S. National Academies and the Russian Academy of Sciences on Cooperation in Various Fields of Studies Concerning COVID-19," National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, July 30, 2020, available at <https://www.nationalacademies.org/ event/07-30-2020/cisac-security-dialoguesrussian-dialogue-joint-protocol-of-the-usnational-academies-and-the-russian-academyof-sciences-on-cooperation-in-various-fields-ofstudies-concerning-covid-19>.

⁴⁶ The Unique U.S.-Russian Relationship in Biological Science and Biotechnology: Recent Experience and Future Directions (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2012), available at <https://nap.nationalacademies. org/read/18277/chapter/1>.

⁴⁷ Cooperative Threat Reduction Programs for the Next Ten Years and Beyond: Proceedings of a Symposium—in Brief (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2018), available at <https://nap.nationalacademies.org/ catalog/25209/cooperative-threat-reductionprograms-for-the-next-ten-years-and-beyond>.

⁴⁸ Raymond A. Zilinskas and Philippe Mauger, *Biosecurity in Putin's Russia* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2018).

⁴⁹ The Unique U.S.-Russian Relationship in Biological Science and Biotechnology.

⁵⁰ Gronvall and Bland, "Life-Science Research and Biosecurity Concerns in the Russian Federation."



The Civil War and Revolutions in Naval Affairs Lessons for Today

David C. Gompert and Hans Binnendijk.

New from NDU Press

The Civil War and Revolutions in Naval Affairs: Lessons for Today By David C. Gompert and Hans Binnendijk

At certain times, the character of naval warfare undergoes revolution. The American Civil War was such a time, and its lessons still resound. Because the war began suddenly when secession followed Abraham Lincoln's election, the Union was unprepared to blockade the South. Its small navy had mainly wooden-hulled sailing ships with poor gunnery. Consequently, only 1 in 10 Confederate blockade runners was interdicted in the first year. What followed was a dramatic shift to ironclad steam-driven warships with accurate guns. Before long, Union ships were demolishing Confederate forts, closing Southern ports, and fighting jointly with Union ground forces. The paradigm born then—strategy and technology producing winning capabilities, multiplied by industrial mobilization—is later evident in the carrier, nuclear propulsion, and networking naval revolutions. Another revolution is needed now to thwart China's attempt to gain military advantage in the Pacific. We know from the Civil War and since that bold and inventive leadership is crucial.